
 SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Assembly held at 7.00pm on

Friday 10th April 2015 at South Wootton Village Hall
PRESENT:  Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan (Vice Chairman), Mr J P Smallwood, Rev D Tate, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr B Clapham, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk), Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk), Borough Councillors Mrs Nockolds and Mr Daubney and a number of Parishioners who signed the attendance list. 

APOLOGIES: Mr M Narborough, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks and Mr D Gerrard 
INTRODUCTIONS – CHAIRMAN AND COUNCILLORS: Mr Price opened the meeting by welcoming all in attendance. The register was circulated around for signing by the Parishioners.  
Mr Price explained that South Wootton Parish Council currently has 14 members who meet on the 2nd Tuesday of each month; he also explained that there are four separate sub-committees which meet every 3 months and the Planning Committee which meets fortnightly. 
Mr Price asked the Councillors, the Clerk and Assistant Clerk to introduce themselves and to outline their roles on the Parish Council. Mr Price explained that each Committee Chairman would give a brief outline of their area of work during the past year and this would be followed by a question and answer session. All parishioners were invited to stay for cheese and wine at the end of the meeting. 
PRESENTATIONS FROM COMMITTEE CHAIRMEN:
ASSETS: In the absence of Mr Narborough the Chairman of the Assets Committee, Mr Price kindly read out his report. 
Allotments: He stated that the Parish Council has 109 allotments, and at present all the plots are taken, there are five people on the waiting list, and the hire cost per year has recently been increased to £25.00 per annum.

The Village Hall: Over the past year we have had to update and improve certain aspects of the Village Hall in order to maintain a good standard. All rooms have been recently decorated and the lights in the kitchen have been renewed.

In May 2015 we will be starting work in the Ladies toilet, by fitting new windows, enlarging the floor space by knocking out an existing wall, putting in a new wash basin, and new flooring. The improvements will enhance and certainly provide more room.
The Parish Council has also agreed to update the lights in the Village Hall car park.

Cemetery: – The Cemetery has had to be extended, and the new layout and gravel pathways are now complete, it is hoped that the new Cemetery will serve us for many more years.
The Consecration of the remaining area of the existing Cemetery took place on Easter Sunday 5th April 2015.

Village Green – The Green has now been cut, and the grass edges are looking good since Ryan, the new Parish Council Handyman has cut them.

Wootton Park: Wootton Park is a shared responsibility with North Wootton Parish Council and management is carried out by a separate committee.

Mr Price asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 
PLANNING: Mr Evans spoke as the Chairman of the Planning Committee, he stated that the Planning Committee comprises of 8 Parish Councillors and meets regularly every two weeks throughout the year to consider all the Planning applications sent to the Parish Council by the Borough Council which is the Planning Authority for the area. 

The Parish Council is a consultee who delegates its powers of comment to the Planning Committee who during the past year has considered a total of 58 Planning Applications and 5 Tree Preservation Orders.

Of these, 40 applications were granted by the Borough Council, 7 were refused and two applications were withdrawn for various reasons. Nine applications are still with the Borough Council awaiting a decision.

The Planning Committee is also responsible for Highways matters and whilst most issues are of an immediate nature (such as pot holes in the road, overgrown hedges etc which are reported directly to the Highways Department of the County Council), the Planning Committee also looks at street lighting and has recently upgraded the lighting in the Sandy Lane/ Ullswater Avenue area. It looks at road crossings, bus stops, etc and has pushed for the prospective crossing at Castle Rising Road.

The Parish Council will continue to push for speed limit reductions and other safety measures near the Village Schools. 

Mr Evans confirmed that the main agenda still remains the safety of all those using our roads.

LOCAL DEVELOPMENT FRAMEWORK / NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN UPDATES: 

Local Development Framework Update: Mr Price stated that the Borough Council in its Core Strategy document has proposed two locations in South Wootton for housing development. He informed residents that in November 2014 the Borough Council released its Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document.

Mr Price confirmed that the document had indicated 600 new homes at Knights Hill and 300 at the land to the west of Hall Lane. 
Mr Price stated that a six week consultation took place at the beginning of January 2015 to which the Parish Council sent in its comments.

He said that the Parish Council feels that there is insufficient credible evidence to support the numbers and confirmed that the Parish Council has evidence to show that the figures should be reduced to 475 and 225 respectively.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council is not yet sure of the final numbers, it was said that this information will be known once the Inspector has produced his final report.

Mr Price wished to thank all residents who had taken the time to put their comments forward during the consultation period.

Neighbourhood Plan Update: Mr Price informed Residents that over two years ago the Parish Council decided to produce a Neighbourhood Plan for South Wootton. 

He explained that a Project Group, consisting of Parish Councillors, village residents, the Parish Clerk and the Assistant Clerk worked together and produced a Neighbourhood Plan, to reflect the wishes of the community with regard to any future developments in the village up to 2026. 

Mr Price thanked all members of the Project Group for the time they had given and for their hard work. 
Mr Price confirmed that the final document had been submitted to the Borough Council.

He said that the document would then be looked at by an Independent Inspector and hopefully if they are happy with it, the Borough Council will arrange for a Referendum to be held. It is hoped that all residents will be sent a copy of the final document and they will be asked a simple yes or no question, do you agree with the South Wootton Parish Council Neighbourhood Plan document.

Mr Price stated that if 51% of the voting residents vote in favour, the Neighbourhood Plan document will be adopted by the Borough Council and incorporated into its own Local Plan so that any future developments for South Wootton will be defined by our Neighbourhood Plan.

Mr Price said that the Neighbourhood Plan still has to go through a number of stages, including a six week consultation period.

It was said that details of the consultation will be advertised in the Local Newspaper and on Posters. A copy of the document will be available to be seen on the Parish Councils website, in the Parish Office, the Post Office, St Mary’s Church, the Village Hall, the Swan Pub and at Talking Heads and Body Talk. 

Mr Price urged residents to look at the document and submit comments directly to the Borough Council.

It was said that any comments will be passed directly to the Inspector.

Once the Inspector has completed his job, the Referendum will hopefully be arranged.

POLICY: Mr Smallwood stated that the Policy Committee is scheduled to meet four times per year, although sometimes if required it will meet on additional occasions.

He said that South Wootton Parish Council has Quality Status and therefore has to ensure that it complies with all legislation governing the conduct of business at this level of Local Government.

Mr Smallwood explained that in the course of each year the Policy Committee checks that the Parish Council is conducting meetings and managing its affairs in accordance with the rules. The Standing Orders of the Parish Council are reviewed annually, this year, for example we had to modify our Standing Orders to take account of the fact that filming and recording is permitted at meetings. We also considered the rules of debate.

The Parish Councils Compliments and Complaints procedure has also been modified to comply with new requirements.
Another role of the Policy Committee is to consider the Appraisals of its staff, and recommend changes to terms of employment where required.

For many years Mr David Bird has served us as “Parish Handyman”. During the course of this year health issues arose and he decided to retire. His departure and that of Mr Ken Plummer who largely worked on Wootton Park obliged the Parish Council to restructure.

Mr Smallwood informed residents that last year the Parish Council acquired Ryan, a young apprentice, who was shared with the Borough Council. It was said that Ryan’s performance has been excellent and he has successfully completed his apprenticeship. 

Mr Smallwood confirmed that the Parish Council has now taken Ryan on as a full time employee and hopes he will serve the parish for many years.

Finally, Mr Smallwood stated that it has now become the policy of South Wootton Parish Council to pay every employee who works on an hourly basis the “Living Wage” (£7.65 per hour). This decision was approved unanimously by the Council.
Mr Smallwood asked if there were any other questions, there were none. 

FINANCE: Mr Jordan spoke regarding the full time employment of Mr Ryan Harrowing and read out an extract from a Local Newspaper article. He said that 21-year-old Ryan Harrowing has secured a full time job after completing an 18-month joint apprenticeship with the Parish Council and the Borough Council of King’s Lynn & West Norfolk.
Mr Jordan stated that after completing his studies and carrying out a good job, Ryan has now been taken on full time by the Parish Council.

Mr Jordan asked residents to take this matter into account when looking at the finances as some areas on the wages are slightly higher than what was budgeted for.
Mr Jordan confirmed that all Parishioners had been given a Summary of the Accounts, and stated that the Finance Committee meets four times during the year to examine each quarter Accounts. 
He said that in January each year the full Parish Council meets to look at the finances and to set the budget.
Mr Jordan referred to each of the columns on the Summary sheet, and went through each service and explained the expenditure and income received. He stated that all figures are net and explained that the VAT claim will be recovered shortly.

Mr Jordan said that Administration sits at a total spend of £53,911 against a budget of £57,150.

It was explained that the figure for Allotments of £1,140 for Rents is a half year figure against a £2,500 budget (The charging structure has been changed from October to April).  
Bus shelters are slightly over budget at £333.

Mr Jordan said that the gravel paths in the Cemetery Extension have now been laid out and a bill for approximately £5,000 for the work is due. It was said that the fees are more than double what was expected, with £19,340 received against an estimated £9,000. 

The figure of £2,015 for the Churchyard includes the cost of grass cutting, weeding and some lime mortar wall repairs.

Mr Jordan explained that money has been spent on new replacement LED lights in the Sandy Lane/ Ullswater Avenue area. A Grant of £7,875 from the Parish Partnerships Scheme is off set against this, bringing a net total of £21,609.

The figure for Litter is OK at £4,666 and is within the budget.  

Mr Jordan explained that the figure under Open Spaces was slightly over budget as some emergency work had to be carried out on dangerous trees at Wootton Park.
It was said that the Village Hall costs sit at a net total of £4,228 in hand, comment was made that plans are in place to renovate the ladies toilets and to upgrade the Car Park lighting. Mr Jordan was pleased to say that the income from Hire Fees was higher than expected with £31,820 received with no increase to the fees.

Mr Jordan confirmed that the Solar Panels were performing well and had proven to be a good investment.

Mr Jordan explained that the finances are looked at by an Internal Auditor as well as Mazars the External Auditors. He pointed out that all figures and books are available to be seen at the Parish Office and if anyone would like to look at them, they only need to call in and ask.

Mr Malcolm Smith spoke regarding the Summary Sheet and noted that it had been laid out differently to previous years. He felt that the new layout was easier to understand.
Mr Jordan thanked Mr Smith for his comment.

Finally, Mr Jordan spoke regarding the Transfers made to the various fund accounts, he confirmed that a decision had been made by the Finance Committee that the different headings were unnecessary and the section “Transfers to Funds” should be removed and the allocation of funds to individual headings would no longer take place.

Mr Price added that the precept for 2015/2016 has been slightly reduced to £95,380. He said that this is the 5th or 6th year that a reduction has been made to the Precept.
Mr Price thanked the Chairmen of the Committees for their presentations.

PRESENTATIONS FROM AFFILIATED COMMITTEES: 
SOUTH WOOTTON IN BLOOM: Mrs Gotts explained that she is the Chairperson for South Wootton in Bloom.

She reported that after hearing money in the form of a Grant was available from the Norfolk Coast Partnership, she had worked with Gemma Walker (Norfolk Wildlife Trust) and the Parish Council to submit an application for a Grant to improve the pond area at Wootton Park.
Mrs Gotts was pleased to report that the Grant Application had been successful and explained that the area will be improved by scraping the pond and planting marsh plants. In addition, part of the project includes a new hexagonal picnic table, with an interpretation board insert providing information regarding wildlife corridors.

Mrs Gotts said that the Norfolk Wildlife Trust had been keen to support the project as the area is a wildlife corridor for frogs.

It was said that work should commence in the autumn time.
Mrs Gotts explained that South Wootton in Bloom is a team of volunteers who meet on the 3rd Tuesday of each month at 7pm in the Parish Council Meeting Room.
She said that SWiB spends a lot of time planting bulbs around the village and most recently bulb planting work has been carried out at The Birches and St Augustine’s Way.

As well as bulb planting, South Wootton in Bloom are responsible for the hanging baskets, the planters on the Green, the Village Hall baskets and tubs and more recently have introduced the wildflower strip near to Blackthorn Road.

Mrs Gotts said that SWiB are also interested in Wildlife.

Mrs Gotts said that South Wootton in Bloom will once again this year have stalls at different events to raise funds. She explained that the biggest event of the year is “Open Gardens” and explained that the event date has been amended to the weekend of 4th and 5th July 2015.
Mrs Gotts said that more gardens are needed for the event and asked if anyone wished to open their gardens could they contact her.

Finally, it was said that South Wootton in Bloom is always looking for new volunteers to help, if anyone thought they may have some time to spare could they speak to Mrs Gotts at the end of the meeting.

BOROUGH COUNCILLLOR DAUBNEY: Cllr Daubney was pleased to say that he and Cllr Nockolds had been elected by residents of South Wootton in 1999 and had served for 16 years.

He said that it has been a privilege working with South Wootton Parish Council and by working well together, the matter of the Incinerator had been fought off.

BOROUGH COUNCILLOR NOCKOLDS: Cllr Nockolds reiterated Cllr Daubney’s comments and added that they had also supported the Parish Council with the production of the Neighbourhood Plan and had worked hard to keep the numbers of new homes for development low.
Cllr Nockolds was pleased to report that some time ago she had put a survey through the doors of South Wootton residents. She said that all residents ticked the box to say that South Wootton is a clean and tidy, pleasant place to live.

Comment was made that there are a few problems with dog fouling in some areas. 
OPEN QUESTIONS: Mr Price thanked the Chairmen of the Committees for their presentations and asked if there were any questions.

· Dr Outred spoke regarding the Local Development Framework and said if the Housing Developments go through, some 2,500 new houses will be built in West Norfolk equating to approximately 7,500 more people. He said it would be interesting to know where these people will work and whether the jobs provided will be permanent.

He hoped that the people dealing with the proposed new housing have paid notice to the new Infrastructure which will be required. 
Dr Outred added that he had served on the Neighbourhood Plan Project Group for 18 months. He said that in that time a Neighbourhood Plan had been produced which is inclusive, thoughtful and intelligent.

He explained that the Neighbourhood Plan will hopefully go through to a referendum and he stated that it is absolutely essential that the document is adopted. He said that people must influence all their friends and neighbours to come out and vote in favour of the document.

Dr Outred stated that it is almost certain that development will take place and if the residents of South Wootton wish to preserve the village, support must be given in the referendum.

Members of the Parish Council thanked Dr Outred for his comments and confirmed that voting in favour of South Woottons Neighbourhood Plan is extremely important.

· Mrs Mills raised concerns regarding the Car Parking area at St Augustine’s Way. She stated that after many years of pursuing essential repairs, a mere patch up job had been carried out.

She felt that this work had been done to simply assist the sale of the ground rents which is up for Auction on Friday 17th April 2015.
Mrs Mills stated that the Car Park needs to be properly resurfaced and asked if either the Parish Council or the Borough Council would be willing to submit a bid for the site to ensure it is suitably maintained in the future.
Mr Jordan explained that the Ground Rent lease is for sale, he said that it has been extremely difficult to speak to the current owners; however the Parish Council would look at the matter further.
He explained that the Guide price had been given at £5,000 with an income of £1,500 per annum. 

Mr Jordan said that some information provided had been incorrect and stated that the income figure had since been revised to £1,000 per annum.

Cllr Daubney said that the Borough Council has access to Legal advice and would be happy to assist.
Cllr Nockolds said that she had been in touch with the manager of Tesco Express and North Wootton Parish Council about the problems. She explained that she had emailed those responsible, Suffolk Life many times and after three weeks had received a reply to confirm that the repairs had been completed.

Cllr Nockolds was pleased to say that permission has been granted to tidy the area of bushes outside the shops. She said that planting can take place and a plaque can be put up to say who has carried out the work.

· Mrs Storey wished to report that some verges at Avon Road were in need of reinstatement after building works and some areas of the footpaths particularly outside 37 Avon Road were in need of resurfacing.
(Clerks Note: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that these areas had been reported to Norfolk County Council. She said the verges would be reinstated once the building work is complete and the footpaths at Avon Road are due to be resurfaced in 2016/2017).

Mr Price thanked Mrs Storey for reporting the problems and explained that such matters can be reported directly to the Parish Office as and when necessary.

· Mr Andrews spoke regarding the Local Development Framework and said that a Member of Parliament had given the impression that there is no pressure from the Government for communities to have development. It was said that Brandon Lewis MP has also said the same.

Cllr Daubney stated that nationally there is a shortage of housing, he said unless the Inspector accepts and endorses the Site Allocations and Development Management Policies Pre-submission document there could be a free for all. 

Cllr Daubney added that the only way to control development is by having an acceptable amount of land available for development.
· Mrs Blacklock raised concerns regarding the crossroads/traffic lights at Castle Rising Road; she said that the filter lane is extremely dangerous.
Mr Jordan informed residents that the matter had been raised before. He said that the green box on the side of the road monitors the traffic and allows time for three vehicles to turn via the filter lane. He confirmed that the crossing is monitored by County Hall in Norwich.

It was said that should development come to the area, this could be a matter that is put to the developers for improvement.

There were no other questions for the Parish Councillors.

Mr Jordan wished to give thanks to a few people; he firstly thanked Mr David Price for his hard work and dedication to the Parish Council.

He thanked Mr Price once again and the members of the Project Group for working long and hard to produce the Neighbourhood Plan. He said that the Referendum may not happen until late summer but he urged residents to come out and support the document.
Mr Jordan thanked both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for their contributions towards the production of the Neighbourhood Plan.

Thanks were given to the recently retired, Mr David Bird and Mr Plummer for their hard work at making the village what it is and to Mr Ryan Harrowing for taking over the role.

Mr Walker and Mr Jarrett, the Village Hall Caretakers were thanked for their hard work with the running of the Village Hall.

Finally, Mr Jordan wished to thank all the Parish Councillors, both Cllr Nockolds, Cllr Daubney and County Cllr Law for attending the Parish Council meetings and offering their support.

CONCLUSION: Mr Price thanked everyone present for attending and closed the formal part of the evening at 8.15pm, inviting everyone to stay for cheese and wine which had been kindly arranged by Mrs Albinson.

Chairman
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